
MINUTES OF THE
REGULAR MEETING OF THE TOWN BOARD
OF THE TOWN OF ELLICOTTVILLE, April 19, 2023

at 6:00 pm HELD AT THE TOWN HALL 
Present:
Matthew McAndrew


Supervisor 


John Zerfas



Councilman 


Steve Crowley 


Councilman 


Ken Hinman



Councilman


Greg Fitzpatrick


Councilman


Robyn George 


Town Clerk 


Ben Slotman



Town Engineer


Greg Keyser



Town Planner


Scot Brumagin


Highway Superintendent



Seth Pullen



Town Attorney



Kelly Fredrickson


Building Inspector/CEO



Don Auge



Officer in Charge

Also present: David Pullen, Lucas Foster
Call meeting to order:  

Supervisor McAndrew called the meeting to order at 6:00pm and led the Pledge to the Flag.  
Approve Minutes
· Town Board Meeting - March 15, 2023
On motion by Mr. Fitzpatrick and second by Mr. Zerfas the minutes of the March 15, 2023 regular meeting were:

Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0
Audit of Claims
· Pay Town bills on Distribution Report #03-2023
On motion by Mr. Crowley and second by Mr. Hinman  the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that the Town bills be paid on General Ledger Distribution Report 03-23 as follows:

001 - General Fund A:
$ 95,699.49
002 - General Fund B:
$ 36,463.94






General Fund Total:

$132,163.43
004 - Highway DB  
 
$ 20,769.67






Highway Fund Total:           $ 20,769.67
006 - Water


$ 32,515.54






006 - Water Fund Total
$ 32,515.54






Grand Total:


$185.448.64
Supervisor’s Reports
· Accept Supervisor’s March 2023 Financial Report

On motion by Mr. Fitzpatrick and second by Mr. Zerfas the Supervisor's March 2023 Financial Report was 

Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick& Crowley


Nays 0

· Short-term Rental Committee
The committee has not met since the last Board meeting.  Mr. Keyser checked 3 references for Granicus who presented a proposal to help the Town draft a local law governing short-term rentals at last month’s meeting. The references had nothing but good things to say about working with them.  Hiring them sped up the process of creating a local law and their experience was an asset in setting up a plan in a enforceable format.  One town that also hired them for monitoring had their compliance rate go up from 50% to over 80%.   Mr. Keyser was unable to find another company that specifically concentrated on developing a comprehensive short-term rental plan.  He said that the Granicus quote seemed to be good value ($18,000).  
On motion by Mr. Fitzpatrick and second by Mr. Hinman the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that the Town approve the proposal presented for Short Term Rental Consulting as presented by Granicus at last month’s Town Board meeting.

· Supervisor’s meeting

Cemetery maintenance, code enforcement and planning were discussed at the meeting.  There will be a meeting June 1st at the American Legion in Ellicottville at 7pm. Supervisor McAndrew invited the Board members to attend. 
Present Written Department Reports for Approval

· Clerk’s, Police, Justice, Planners and Building Inspector’s 
On motion by Mr. Hinman and second by Mr. Zerfas the Clerk’s, Police, Justice and Building Inspector’s reports were:
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0
Department Heads

· OIC Auge
The vehicle that was ordered in November has gone up in price by $11,000.  It will be another $10,000 to equip it which will take up the entire equipment budget for the year.  The school has agreed to buy the old vehicle for the SRO once the Town gets a new one.  Auge will talk to the Sheriff’s Department regarding the set up of the radio.

· Boot Drive
Priscilla Snyder has requested permission to hold a Boot Drive to benefit Roswell Park on Saturday, May 27th.
On motion by Mr. Hinman and second by Mr. Crowley the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that the Town give permission to hold a Boot Drive to benefit Roswell Park Comprehensive Cancer Center on May 27th from 8am to noon as requested.  OIC will coordinate to provide police assistance.

OIC Auge told the Board about Love Thy Neighbor crisis response team whose mission is to respond to crisis situations, to be available to assist those affected by tragedy and to provide support for local first responders.  They work from a fully equipped RV and will be an asset to the community.
· Scot Brumagin– Highway Department

The crew has been clearing brush, pulling shoulders and sweeping.  The Poverty Hill culvert has been temporarily fixed. The salt shed cover is done; Mr. Brumagin is getting an estimate to waterproof it. The Flywheel went on the patch truck. It will cost $4,507.00 to fix.
Valley Fab quoted $68,375 to equip the Ford F600 truck with a winch, plow and box.   
On motion by Mr. Hinman and second by Mr. Zerfas the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley



Nays 0

Resolved that the Town buy the equipment for the Ford F600 truck from Valley Fab for $68,375 as quoted.

On motion by Mr. Hinman and second by Mr. Zerfas the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley



Nays 0

Resolved that the Town approve the purchase of pipe for the year and for the Phase 1 Holiday Valley Road drainage project at the state bid of $6852.00.
· Hiring Lucas Foster
Mr. Brumagin recommended the Town hire Lucas Foster for the vacant Highway position. He has his Class A permit and is pursuing his license.
On motion by Mr. Crowley and second by Mr. Hinman the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that Mr. Brumagin is authorized to hire Lucas Foster as a Highway Laborer.
On motion by Mr. Zerfas and second by Mr. Hinman the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley



Nays 0

Resolved that the Board accept the resignation of Nathaniel Ploetz effective 4-4-23. 

· Greg Keyser – Planning Department
A Public Hearing was scheduled for Monday, April 24th on the Simmons Solar Farm application but the paper failed to publish the notice so it had to be postponed. There will be an information meeting.  The HOST agreement was discussed.  The IDA has a moratorium on Solar Farms so isn’t currently issuing PILOT agreements.  The Planning Board cannot make a decision until a PILOT is in place.  Mr. Keyser said that it may be in the best interest of all involved to wait until the end of the moratorium (3 months) to move forward instead of the Town granting its own PILOT agreement.
The recipient of the $20,000 grant that was applied for to benefit the Historical Building will be announced at the end of July.

· Ben Slotman – Engineering Department
There was only one bid each in response to the Requests for Proposals for landscape maintenance of the Nannen Arboretum and Jefferson Street, Niles and Bryant Hill Cemeteries.
On motion by Mr. Crowley and second by Mr. Zerfas the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley



Nays 0

Resolved that the Town accept the bid by West Side Handyman and Lawncare of $11,200 for the landscape maintenance of the Nannen Arboretum grounds 

On motion by Mr. Fitzpatrick and second by Mr. Hinman the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that the Town accept the bid by D&J’s Lawn Care of $5800 for the landscape maintenance of the Jefferson Street, Niles and Bryant Hill Cemeteries.
On motion by Mr. Hinman and second by Mr. Crowley the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that the Board accept the Change order # 2 to the 2020 JD Northrup Construction contract on the Ellicottville Water System Improvements Project increasing the cost of the project by $154,099.00.  The changes include well house updates and tank changes.
On motion by Mr. Zerfas and second by Mr. Hinman the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that the Board accept the Change order # 1 to the Geritz & McNeil Electric, Inc. 2020 contract on the Ellicottville Water System Improvements Project increasing the cost of the project by $185,924.00.  The changes include a new Telemetry system, Pump VFDs, and Trailer Park Well underground electrical service.
The total project will remain within the $6 million budget.
On motion by Mr. Crowley and second by Mr. Fitzpatrick the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley



Nays 0

Resolved that the Town accept the proposal of Flynn Battaglia to work with the Town’s engineering department to complete upgrades at the south elevation of the Town hall (door and sign replacement). Their fee is $6,000 plus reimbursables.

On motion by Mr. Zerfas and second by Mr. Hinman the following resolution was
Accepted
Ayes 5 - McAndrew, Zerfas, Hinman, Fitzpatrick & Crowley


Nays 0

Resolved that the Town accept MDA Consulting Engineers proposal to provide engineering services related to the rehabilitation of Holiday Valley Road.  These services include drainage, gutter installation and resurfacing. The total estimated charges based on hourly rates is $50,000.

Holimont has expressed interest in taking over the abandoned upper tank on their property once the new tank is operational.  There are safety issues regarding using this tank because it contains lead and it’s structural integrity is in question. The visual impact of leaving it there is also undesirable. Due to these concerns, the Town is not comfortable with Holimont taking the tank over.
A questionnaire went out to the residents in the PineTree area.  The majority of property owners were against installing lighting and even fewer of them were willing to pay for them.

New Business

· 6515 Donlen Dr.
There has been an ongoing problem with this property.  It is in need of substantial work and has been condemned by the Building Inspector.  Those responsible for the property never follow through on the improvements.  It was suggested the Town pursue Court action.  The possibility of eminent domain was discussed.  Attorney Pullen will write those responsible for the property in an effort to get them to upgrade the property to acceptable standards.
· Volunteer Firefighter’s Tax Exemption

Real Property Tax Law allows for an exemption of up to 10% of the assessed valuation of the primary residence of volunteer firefighters and/or volunteer ambulance workers.  In order to authorize such exemption, a municipality must opt-in via the adoption of a local law.  Discussion followed.

Motion by Mr. Hinman and second by Mr. Zerfas to table discussion of the Tax Exemption.
· Electric Rate Renewal
The Town’s current electric contract agreement is expiring.  The company gave Supervisor McAndrew a quote for a new fixed rate contract.  The Board decided to pursue a lower rate.
National Fuel has indicated that they are not willing to authorize an alternate route for the line to the Highway Barn and said it would cost more.

Old Business
· EVGV Trail
Fundraising and easements were discussed.
· Phone System
The engineering department is having issues with the mobile app.  Mr. Slotman will contact AIS.

Adjournment
Motion by Mr. Zerfas seconded by Mr. Hinman to adjourn the meeting at 8:40pm.and enter into attorney/client privilege.  All Ayes. Carried
I, Robyn A. George, Clerk of the Town of Ellicottville, County of Cattaraugus, State of NY, do hereby certify that the foregoing constitutes the complete minutes of the Town Board Meeting held on the17th day of May, 2023, approved by said Board on the 17th day of May, 2023.
_______________________________________

Robyn A. George, Town Clerk
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